
 

 

 

 

October 2, 2023 

 

The Honorable John G. Roberts, Jr. 

Chief Justice of the United States 

Chairman, Judicial Conference of the United States 

Supreme Court of the United States 

1 First Street NE 

Washington, D.C.  20543 

 

Dear Chief Justice/Chairman Roberts: 

 

On September 4, 2023, I wrote to you in your capacity as Chief Justice and as Chair of the 

Judicial Conference to lodge an ethics complaint against Justice Alito for comments he made in 

violation of several canons of judicial ethics.  I noted that “Justice Alito’s comments echoed 

legal arguments made to block information requests from the Senate Judiciary Committee and 

the Senate Finance Committee.”  Thus, I warned, Justice Alito’s comments “prop up these 

theories” and “would . . . fuel obstruction of our Senate investigations.”   

 

The dangerous possible scenario here is that an attorney in an ongoing legal dispute over 

Congress’s prerogative to investigate was able to recruit a Supreme Court justice to provide a 

favorable advisory opinion for use in that ongoing legal dispute.  We face the aggravating factors 

that (a) the attorney’s client in the dispute is a personal friend of the justice, and (b) the dispute in 

question is over congressional investigation of substantial undisclosed gifts to that justice.  The 

new development about which I write is that an attorney for a different party, in that same 

dispute over Congress’s investigative powers regarding undisclosed gifts to justices, has now 

quoted the justice’s out-of-court opinion. 

 

Enclosed is a letter from counsel for a billionaire alleged to have provided Justice Thomas with 

numerous undisclosed gifts and from whom the Senate Judiciary Committee has sought 

information.  In refusing to provide the Committee with the information it requested, the letter 

expressly cites Justice Alito’s comments.  The letter states:   

 

We can discern no plausible connection between an enumerated power and 

imposing an ethics code on the Supreme Court. . . . Indeed, as the Committee 

certainly knows, Justice Samuel Alito recently made this same point:  “No 

provision in the Constitution gives [Congress] the authority to regulate the 

Supreme Court – period.” 
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I respectfully request that this letter from me and the attached attorney’s letter be appended to 

and considered in conjunction with my complaint against Justice Alito. 

 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

 

    

SHELDON WHITEHOUSE     

Chairman, Senate Judiciary Subcommittee on  

Federal Courts, Oversight, Agency Action,    

and Federal Rights       

 

 

Enclosure 

 

cc: The Honorable Samuel A. Alito, Jr., Associate Justice, Supreme Court of the United 

States 

 The Honorable Clarence Thomas, Associate Justice, Supreme Court of the United States 

 The Honorable Sonia Sotomayor, Associate Justice, Supreme Court of the United States 

 The Honorable Elena Kagan, Associate Justice, Supreme Court of the United States 

 The Honorable Neil M. Gorsuch, Associate Justice, Supreme Court of the United States 

 The Honorable Brett Kavanaugh, Associate Justice, Supreme Court of the United States 

The Honorable Amy Coney Barrett, Associate Justice, Supreme Court of the United 

States 

The Honorable Ketanji Brown Jackson, Associate Justice, Supreme Court of the United 

States 

 The Honorable Roslynn R. Mauskopf, Secretary, Judicial Conference of the United States 
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